
 

 

 

 

 

OFFICE OF 
THE CITY MANAGER 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 

 
DATE:  February 11, 2016 
 
TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members 
 
FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager 
 
RE: City Manager’s Weekly Report 
 
 
MEETINGS SCHEDULE 

 

Date and Time Event Location 

Friday, 
February 12, 2016 

Abraham Lincoln’s Birthday 
City Holiday 

 

Monday, 
February 15, 2016 

Washington’s Birthday 
(President’s Day) 
City Holiday 

 

Wednesday, 
February 17, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Wednesday, 
February 17, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Crime Prevention Commission 
Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, 
February 18, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Parks & Recreation Commission 
Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Saturday, 
February 20, 2016 
10:00 a.m.-12 Noon 

Legos With Law Enforcement 
Ages 5 – 10 
(With Parent or Guardian) 
RSVP at (925) 779-6875 

Police Department 
300 L Street 
Community Room 

Tuesday, 
February 23, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Wednesday, 
March 2, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

 



 

 

 

 

 

Thursday, 
March 3, 2016 
3:00 p.m. 

Board of Administrative Appeals City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Saturday, 
March 5, 2016 
9:00 a.m.-11:00 a.m. 

Neighborhood Cleanup TBD 

Tuesday, 
March 8, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

 

 
CITY CLERK UPDATES 
 
The Annotated Agenda for the February 9th City Council Meeting is posted on the City’s 
Website. To view the agenda information, click on the following link: 
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/ and then click ‘City Council’. 
 
The next regularly scheduled Board of Administrative Appeals meeting will be on March 3, 
2016.  The Board meets on a monthly basis – the first Thursday of every month, in the 
Council Chambers beginning at 3:00 p.m. 
 
The City Clerk’s office is accepting applications for the following Boards/Commission 
Vacancies:   

 Board of Administrative Appeals:   5 Full-term vacancies (exp. March 2020), and 1  
Alternate vac. (exp. March 2018). EXTENDED deadline date to apply:  02/19/16 

 

 Sales Tax Citizens’ Oversight Committee: 3 vacancies (2-yr term) exp. March 2018 
Deadline date to apply:  02/26/16   

 
Any interested resident is encouraged to apply.  To be considered for these volunteer 
positions, a completed application must be received in the Office of the City Clerk by 4:30 
p.m. on the dates listed above.  Applications are available at www.ci.antioch.ca.us and at 
the City Clerk’s Office, City Hall, 200 H Street, Antioch, CA  94509, (925) 779-7009, 
Monday through Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m.  Your interest and desire to serve our 
community is appreciated.  
 
The City Attorney submitted the Title & Summary for the Initiative submitted by proponent, 
Jim Lanter, to the City Clerk. The City Clerk provided it to the proponent for publication of 
the Notice of Intent to Circulate Petition in newspaper of general circulation (EC 9205) for 
Antioch (East County Times). The proponent must next submit the affidavit of publication 
of the notice of intention and ballot title and summary within 10 days after the date of 
publication (EC 9206). 
 
 

http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/


 

 

 

 

 

Fair Political Practices Commission (FPPC) Form 700 “Statement of Economic 
Interests” filers are reminded to submit their report for Calendar Year 2015 to the City 
Clerk’s Office no later than April 1, 2016.  Click on the link to obtain the Form 700:  
http://www.fppc.ca.gov/Form700.html.  Please remember that an original, signed form is 
required for filing. 
 
City Clerk processed the DMV Certificate of Title for six vehicles the City is retiring; to be 
auctioned. 
 
The California Primary Election will be held on Tuesday, June 7th. If you have recently 
moved to Antioch or want to change your registration, Voter Registration forms are 
available at the Antioch City Clerk’s Office on the first floor of City Hall. The forms are 
hanging on the wall and no postage is required to mail them. Antioch voters will be 
interested in two City of Antioch ballot measures and the races for District 3 and District 5 
County Supervisor, along with the State Assembly, State Senate, Congressional, 
Senatorial and Presidential primaries. Get involved, register, study the issues, question the 
candidates and make your vote count! 
 
Our office received 6 California Public Records Act requests this week and forwarded them 
to the appropriate departments for a response.  Two responses were handled in the 
Clerk’s Office. 
 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES 
 
Hires/Reclassifications/Promotions: 

 Gregory Tognotti was hired as a Street Maintenance Worker I on February 9, 2016 
 
Please join me in welcoming this new employee to the City of Antioch.   
 
Recruitment Updates: 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepting applications through 2/5/16 with 
another class starting to accept applications on the same date. 

 Police Department made selections for Community Service Officers (CSO) and the 
hiring is in process. 

 Public Works made a selection for the Equipment Mechanic position and the hiring 
is in process. 

 General Laborer applicants have been rated and oral board interviews are 
scheduled for February 23, 2016 

 
Currently open recruitments include: 

 Police Officer Lateral (continuous) 

 Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous) 

 Police Trainee (continuous) 

http://www.fppc.ca.gov/Form700.html


 

 

 

 

 

 Lead Police Records Technician 

 Development Services/Engineering Technician 
 

The City’s open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City 
website.  Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NEOGOV. 
 
 
INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES 
 
Work orders opened/completed for the week: 118/86 
 
Email filter activity: 17,913 processed, 5,658 automatically discarded do to violations 
pertaining to suspected virus’s, spam, malware, fraudulent material, or isolated for staff to 
review and release, based on legitimacy. 
 

 Team imported county parcel info into building permit system. 
 

 Team installed Microsoft updates and rebooted servers. 
 

 Team attended EOC training. 
 

 Team performed City Hall server room equipment maintenance. 
 

 Team backed up email archiver configuration and updated firmware. 
 

 Team restored deleted files for users. 
 

 Team resolved MDS connection issues. 
 

 Team replaced MDS hardware in Animal Services truck. 
 
 
ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Southern Cafe II Opened for Business: There is a new southern style restaurant in 
Antioch’s Downtown Rivertown at 400 G Street.  On Friday January 29th, Southern Café 
celebrated their grand opening. There is plenty of street parking around the restaurant 
including City Hall parking lot one block away on W 3rd Street between H & G Street. 
Open: Wednesday-Thursday 12-9pm 
            Friday & Saturday 12-10pm 
            Sunday 12-8pm  
Website: http://southerncafe2000.com/ 
Yelp: http://www.yelp.com/biz/southern-cafe-oakland 
Call (925) 754-1172 

https://www.facebook.com/hashtag/antiochca?source=feed_text&story_id=575071369310684
http://southerncafe2000.com/
http://www.yelp.com/biz/southern-cafe-oakland


 

 

 

 

 

Everett & Jones Barbecue Coming to Antioch Marina: The City Council approved a 
letter of intent (LOI) with Everett & Jones Barbeque, an Oakland based restaurant, at its 
Tuesday January 26th council meeting. The LOI allows Everett & Jones to start their due 
diligence process. They are a family owned business with a dedicated cliental. Their brand 
has expanded into the distribution of their barbeque sauces carried in a number of grocery 
stores and brewing their very special “Saucy Sistah” Ale, an amber beer served only at 
their restaurants. The vacant city owned property is the former Humphrey’s on the Delta, 
located at One Marina Plaza. This site is nestled between the City Marina and boat launch 
overlooking breathtaking views of the San Joaquin River and adjacent to historic 
Rivertown.  

Delta Fresh Foods Coming Soon: A family owned company, Delta Fresh Operators LLC, 
will open soon in the recently closed Fresh and Easy building at Lone Tree Way and Golf 
Course Road. With 60 years of grocery experience, Harley and Dennis DeLano plan to 
open a neighborhood market with fresh meats, produce, organic products and prepared 
foods by April. Delta Fresh Foods will have cashier checkers, stockers and baggers, 
anticipating about 50 employees and is seeking to hire locally.  The 13,860 square foot 
building will be going thru some light renovations in the coming months to get the building 
ready for the new concept. The DeLano family owns two other grocery stores: Westlake 
Market in Davis and Fairfax Market in Fairfax. 
Websites: http://www.fairfaxmarket.net/ and http://www.westlakemarket.net/ 
  
Babe Ruth Fields Facelift: L4 (Love 4 the Game), is the new operator of Antioch’s Babe 
Ruth fields located on West 4th Street. The baseball and softball organization serves East 
Contra Costa County youth from Pittsburg to Discovery Bay.  Based in  Brentwood, L4 
plans to renovate the complex's six fields by grading and leveling the surfaces and 
installing new grass and artificial turf on the diamonds repairing sprinklers, removing 
weeds, filling gopher holes, repairing fences, removing garbage and debris, and pressure 
washing and painting buildings at the complex. Check out their website for registration and 
project process. Website: http://www.l4baseball.org/ 
FB: https://www.facebook.com/RoddyRanchBaseball/ 
Article:http://www.contracostatimes.com/brentwood/ci_29394379/new-owners-plan-
revamp-deteriorating-antioch-baseball-venue 
 
KangaZoom Coming to Antioch: KangaZoom, is a family friendly that provides a unique 
indoor play and party experience to children and their parents. It’s a clean, safe and fun 
environment which encourages children to develop motor skills, social confidence, and 
positive self- esteem and promote physical health and mobility. Estimated to open in April 
the Antioch KangaZoom will be the second location in California. Located at 501 Auto 
Center Drive, the 3.3 acre property has an enclosed patio as well as an 8,000 sq. ft. indoor 
area. The new operator has plans for a cafe shop serving food, coffee, beer & wine, as 
well as free wi-fi, a quiet room, televisions, jumpy houses, and batting cages. It’s estimated 
the new operator will be looking for 20 employees for various position to work at the new 
location.  Website: http://www.kangazoomcalifornia.com/ 
   

http://www.fairfaxmarket.net/
http://www.westlakemarket.net/
http://www.l4baseball.org/
https://www.facebook.com/RoddyRanchBaseball/
http://www.contracostatimes.com/brentwood/ci_29394379/new-owners-plan-revamp-deteriorating-antioch-baseball-venue
http://www.contracostatimes.com/brentwood/ci_29394379/new-owners-plan-revamp-deteriorating-antioch-baseball-venue
http://www.kangazoomcalifornia.com/


 

 

 

 

 

If you have any economic news you would like us to highlight please email: 
lzepeda@ci.antioch.ca.us 
 
Check us out on Twitter!    Check us out on Facebook!  
Name:  CityofAntioch,CA   Name:  City of Antioch – City Hall 
Address:  @AntiochCAgov 
 
 
ARTS & CULTURE 
 
Antioch's Black History Month Exhibit: The 2016 exhibit, located at Nick Rodriguez 
Community Center, showcases a timeline of African American history from Africa to the 
present featuring historical events, creative art, artifacts, and literature that reflect the 
African American experience in America, to promote dignity and pride in the African 
American community and provide cross cultural education for the larger community. The 
exhibit continues from February 9th – 19th from 12-5 PM (Tuesdays – Fridays) and 
Saturday February 13th from 12-5 PM. The final date of the exhibit is Saturday, February 
20th from 12-4 PM. For more information contact Dr. Carrie Frazier at (925) 787-4827. The 
exhibit is a community partnership between Rua’h Community Outreach Ministries, Parent 
Partners Providing for the Education of Young Children, JTS Art Gallery, City of Antioch 
and the Arts & Cultural Foundation of Antioch. 
For more information visit http://art4antioch.org/Black-History-Exhibit.asp or call Diane 
Gibson-Gray, (925) 325-9897.  
 

A Valentine Special Event “FROM MOTOWN, WITH LOVE” Featuring TOP SHELF 
Love Songs & Duets from the Motown Songbook. Top Shelf Classics presents a 
spectacular evening of the songs that defined one of the most memorable musical eras. A 
hit-filled musical evening of MOTOWN’s classic Love Songs including hits from Stevie 
Wonder, The Temptations, Diana Ross, Marvin Gaye…and much more! 
Contact Information: 
Saturday February 13, 2016 at 8:00 pm 
El Campanil Theatre Contact Information 
602 W 2nd Street in historic downtown Antioch  
Tickets are available online: www.ElCampanilTheatre.com  
Phone (925) 757-9500 or at the ticket office Monday – Friday from 10am- 2 pm 
 
Free Umpqua Bank Art Exhibit January - March Art Exhibit:  The Arts & Cultural 
Foundation of Antioch (ACFA) exhibit at Antioch's Umpqua Bank features five artists in the 
upcoming January - March Exhibit.  The bank is a perfect venue for local artists to 
showcase their work, which changes every three months.  November-December featured 
artists are:  Gloria Cannon, Ken Tomlin, Beverly Prather-Martinez, Stanley Morgan, Joel 
Summerhill and Beverly C. Turner.  Umpqua Bank is located at 3700 Lone Tree Way and 
is open Monday-Friday, 9 AM - 5 PM, excluding bank holidays.  ACFA is currently seeking 
artists for the ongoing exhibit.  If you are interested in participating, please email 
Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call Diane Gibson-Gray at (925) 325-9897. 

mailto:lzepeda@ci.antioch.ca.us
https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
http://art4antioch.org/Black-History-Exhibit.asp
http://www.elcampaniltheatre.com/
mailto:Diane@Art4Antioch.org


 

 

 

 

 

Undead Roller Derby League: Did you know that Antioch is home to the Undead Roller 
Derby League?  Established in 2008 to provide a fun sport to promote the empowerment 
and fitness for our members, the league has grown from an all female, flat-track roller 
derby team with one team to for teams for men, women and children 7 & older in 4 teams.  
This athletic activity focuses on providing entertainment to our fans, fitness and fun for our 
members, and promoting confidence for all. Join the Undead Roller Derby at their first 
home bout of the season as the Damned Skaters take on the visiting Sacred City Disciples 
on Saturday, March 5 at Paradise Skate Roller Rink. Doors open at 6pm and the bout 
starts at 7pm.   Admission is $15/person at the door or in advance for $12/adult and 
$8/child 12 & under at the following locations: 
 
Paradise Skate Roller Rink, 1201 W 10th St (Contra Costa Fairgrounds), Antioch CA 
Antioch Indoor Sport Center, 1210 Sunset Dr, Antioch CA 
Website: www.undeadrollerderby.com for online ticket sales 
Groups can email pr@undeadbettys.com  
 
Antioch Chamber of Commerce Seeking Community Nominations: Submissions for 
the Antioch Chamber Business, Citizen, Youth and Nonprofit of the Year awards are 
underway.  Nomination forms are on the chamber’s website, http://antiochchamber.com or 
by calling the chamber at 757-1800 and are due February 12th, 2016. 
The Business of the Year Award honors a company’s contributions in developing the social 
and economic well-being of Antioch.  The Citizen of the Year Awards honors an individual 
for his/her contributions in developing the social and economic well-being of Antioch. 
There are two categories: Lifetime Achievement Award (this category looks at the entire 
body of work over many years) and Most Impact for the Year (this category looks only at 
accomplishments in the year of 2015, although the nominee may have worked in the 
community in other years).  The Youth of the Year Award honors a youth for his/her 
contributions to the community of Antioch. The Non-Profit of the Year Award, honors a 
local non-profit’s dedication, time and service contributions in developing the social and 
economic well-being of Antioch.  The awards will be presented at the Annual Inaugural 
Gala on Friday, March 11, 2016, which will be held at Lone Tree Golf Course Event 
Center.  For more information, please visit www.antiochchamber.com  
or call (925) 757-1800. 
 
 
RECREATION UPDATES 

 Last week, 60 youth in grades 1 & 2 wrapped up their Junior Warriors youth co-ed 
basketball league in the gymnasium at the Antioch Community Center.  All 
participants received certificates signed by Stephen Curry, provided by the Golden 
State Warriors!  Volunteer coaches recognized each and every team player and 
encouraged them to keep active – a basic skills camp begins in March and will 
promote continued enjoyment of this great game.  

http://www.undeadrollerderby.com/
mailto:pr@undeadbettys.com
http://antiochchamber.com/
http://www.antiochchamber.com/
tel:%28925%29%20757-1800


 

 

 

 

 

 On-line registration for spring activities has begun.  Walk-in registration begins 
February 17 so check your mail box or log into the City website and get ready to 
Soar Into Recreation! 

 Last week, staff posted summer Camp Leader positions through the LMC & DVC 
College Central Employer Services to recruit qualified staff to work with youth 
enrolled in summer day camp programs.  

 Staff began drafting promotional materials for the 2016 Summer Day Camp 
programs. Distribution to the Antioch Unified School District students begins in mid 
April.  

 On Wednesday, the City’s Fire Sprinkler vendor completed periodic inspections at 
all Recreation sites. All systems passed the required inspections. 

 On Wednesday, Recreation Maintenance staff researched LED lamps for the Nick 
Rodriguez Community Center Multi-Use Room. LED technology allows the City to 
save money related to ongoing maintenance costs as well as electricity.  

 Water Park staff continues to prepare for Opening Day 2016. Key projects are on 
track, maintenance upgrades have started and regulatory requirements continue to 
be met.  

 Residents have started purchasing their Antioch Water Park season passes. Lock in 
your discounted rate now – only $50 and BE COOL BY THE POOL in 2016!  

 Last week, a new reservation system was implemented for Water Park Buyouts that 
will expedite the process for hosting private events at the Water Park. Open dates 
are going fast so plan now for a family reunion, company picnic or unique 
celebration at the Water Park. 

 The re-hire process for returning water park employees continues; scheduling 
fingerprinting appointments and completing personnel documents. Water Park staff 
started interviewing candidates for seasonal Deck Crew positions. 

 Summer jobs at the Water Park are still available; staff continues marketing to local 
schools. Interviews are being scheduled so turn in your application now; staff is 
preparing for the arrival of many new candidates in March.  

 On Wednesday, staff met with the Sports Legends/Antioch Historical Society to plan 
a summer event called “Family Sports Day.”  Look for more information about this 
unique event coming in August at the sports museum.  

 Last week, staff initiated program planning efforts for a large spring kick-off for the 
Antioch Council of Teens. 

 On Tuesday, the “Black History Month Exhibit” opened for the week at the Nick 
Rodriguez Community Center.  Public viewing continues so bring the entire family 
any afternoon Tuesday through Saturday, ending February 20th.  
 

Senior Center Services 

 Last week, 395 affordable healthy meals were served through the C.C. Café. This 
program helps prevent heart attacks, depression, asthma and congestive heart 
failure. No membership or income requirements are required to eat at the C.C. 
Cafe.  



 

 

 

 

 

 Last week, staff completed the narrative and design for the March/April Senior 
Newsletter.  

 On Tuesday, the Antioch Senior Center celebrated Fat Tuesday with a Mardi Gras 
Celebration.  Staff joined the seniors in dancing, and dressing in traditional 
Carnivale costumes. A parade of costumes was one of the highlights of the 
celebration. 

 On Thursday, AARP was on site working with older adults who need assistance 
with their 2015 tax return. All available appointments were filled for the week.  

 On Thursday, the Senior Club hosted a special Valentine’s Day celebration. Seniors 
enjoyed receiving valentine hearts, as well as singing and dancing. The Senior Club 
also raffled off a small TV as a door prize. 

 To date the Senior Club has received new and renewal membership applications 
from 605 older adults. 

 
 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Planning: 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 58 

 The Vineyards at Sand Creek project was approved by the City Council on February 
9th.  The second reading of the project’s Planned Development Ordinance is 
scheduled for City Council on February 23th.  The 641 unit residential subdivision is 
located east of the current terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, west of Heidorn Ranch 
Road and north of Sand Creek Road. 

 
Building Permit Activity: 

 Permits issued 61 

 Inspections requested 102 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 165 
 

Code Enforcement: 

 Cases followed up on 79 

 New Cases Open 28 

 Posted sub-standard 0 

 Citations Issued 9 

 Warrants obtained and served 0 

 Cases Closed 24 

 Demand to Title for cost recovery 3 

 Demands to property owners 19 

 Special Assessment Liens recorded 17 

 Prepare & record Release of Lien 1 

 Phone messages reporting violations 27 

 Web reports 27 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 Marina/Overflow parking lot – Made contact with transients on site and offered 
resources.  Several encampments were cleaned by Public Works.  
 

Environmental Resources:  

Environmental Enforcement:  Feb 4-11: There were 28 actions taken this week.  Staff is 
addressing previously abated homes that have not reestablished service and a new batch 
from Republic Services.   
 
Eco-Happenings: 

 Save the Date: Lose a Lawn workshop scheduled for March 19th at Prewett Family 
Park.  Staff is working in partnership with Contra Costa Water District to offer this 
free workshop to residents interested in learning more about rebate programs and 
design assistance for re-landscaping.  Pre-registration is required, visit ccwater.com 
and go to the calendar. 

 Our next meeting for the April 23rd citywide litter cleanup is scheduled for February 
17th at 4 pm.  Call Julie Haas-Wajdowicz at 779-7097 if you are interested in joining 
the committee! 

 
CDBG: 

 Renewal applications were due February 8, 2016, at 5:00 p.m. and all funded 
agencies responded.  

 Monitoring by Antioch and other Consortium members is underway and will 
continue. 
 

Housing: 

 A TEFRA hearing for Casa Blanca Apartments was held Feb 9th, and approved by 
Council.  They submitted their application to the California Tax Credit Allocation 
Committee for the March round. 

 Staff prepared and submitted to the State Tax Credit Allocation Committee the 
“Local Reviewing Agency Project Evaluation Forms” for Casa Blanca Apartments, 
Delta View Apartments, and Tabora Gardens for consideration in the March 
allocation round of funding 4% tax credits. 

 
Homeless: 

 The Homeless Point in Time Count has concluded and data is being entered into 
the Homeless Information Management System.  A report is expected to be 
available by the end of March. 

 The next General Meeting of the Contra Costa Homeless Continuum of Care is April 
15, 2016, and all are invited.  We will continue with panel presentations about the 
criminal justice system and homeless persons.  Meetings are held in the ZA room at 
30 Muir Road, Martinez from 10 am -12 pm. 

 



 

 

 

 

 

DROUGHT UPDATES: 

Antioch Water Customers used 11.21% less than January 2013.  This takes our 
cumulative total to 30.72 since last summer.  We must maintain a minimum reduction of 
28% cumulatively in order to stay in compliance with the State’s drought regulations.  
These regulations were set to expire in February, however California is still experiencing 
severe drought despite recent rains.  The State Water Resources Control Board (State 
Water Board) adopted on February 3, 2016, an extended and revised emergency 
regulation to ensure that urban water conservation continues in 2016.  The regulation 
extends restrictions on urban water use through October 2016. 
 
Lose a Lawn workshop scheduled for March 19th at Prewett Family Park.  Staff is working 
in partnership with Contra Costa Water District to offer this free workshop to residents 
interested in learning more about rebate programs and design assistance for re-
landscaping. Pre-registration is required, visit www.ccwater.com and go to the calendar. 
Drought Enforcement Actions for the month of January included: 
 

Water Waste Complaints:  21 How many public complaints of water waste or 
violation of conservation rules were received 
during the reporting month? 

 

 

Contact Follow-ups:           22 How many contacts (written or verbal) were made 
with customers for actual or alleged water waste or 
for a violation of water conservation rules? 

 

 

Warning Actions:                21 How many formal warning actions (e.g.: written 
notifications, warning letters, door hangers) were 
issued for water waste or for a violation of 
conservation rules? 

 

 

Other Penalties Issued:        1 How many penalties were issued for violations of 
local ordinances and/or the Water Boards’ 
statewide prohibitions (e.g., watering on wrong day 
of week, letting water runoff into sidewalk/street, 
watering within 48 hours of a rain event, etc.)?  

 

 

Irrigation Repairs and Service: 

 Park Water Reductions: All park water is off except City Park. 

 City Park: The soccer turf field is undergoing renovation for field improvement. 

 Chaparral Park: The main water backflow has been replaced, and is now on. 

 Chichibu Park: The main is off, awaiting repairs. 

 Williamson Ranch: The “C” main backflow is now on. Shrub valve C-17 was 
replaced with a new valve. 

http://www.ccwater.com/


 

 

 

 

 

 L St. - Repaired 3 sprinklers and capped 1.5 inch mainline to quick coupler. 

 James Donlon Blvd - Repaired 6 sprinklers and rebuilt 1 valve. 

 Pyrite Ct. - Repaired 2 sprinklers. 

 Davison Dr. - Capped 6 sprinklers. 

 Laurel Rd. – Repaired 3 sprinklers. 

 Hayward Ct. -  Reprogrammed  irrigation controller. 

 2nd/I St. - Replaced 2 valves. 

 3rd/I St. - Replaced 2 valves. 
 
 
PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES 
 
Administration 

 Due to the current and predicted El Niño rains, Public Works has procured extra 
sand bags and sand, as well as ensuring staff is ready for action 24/7.  The City 
website will have additional information about what the City is doing and how the 
community can better prepare for the possibility of a severe winter. 

 In spite of the much needed recent rains, the State has communicated that the 
drought is still ongoing and mandatory water conservation has been extended to 
October 2106.  The City of Antioch is being required to reduce its 2015-2016 water 
usage by 28% in using 2013 as the base year.  Outdoor water conservation will be 
the primary focus of the City’s program, as well as fines for wasteful practices as 
identified in the Water Conservation Resolution adopted by the City Council on May 
12th.  All Antioch customers were mailed a letter explaining the program and 
prohibitions, as well as 2013 monthly water usage.  Examples of prohibitions are:  
three day per week residential outdoor watering, no watering between the hours of 
9:00 a.m. and 5:00 p.m., shut off nozzles required on all hoses, and drinking water 
available only upon request at restaurants.  Contra Costa Water District has 
incentives, such as residential high-efficiency clothes washer rebates, water-
efficient landscape rebates and smart sprinkler timer rebates.  More information on 
water conservation programs and ideas on how to conserve water can be found at 
www.ccwater.com or www.antiochwater.com. Customers who are not in compliance 
with drought restrictions can be reported to the Antioch Drought Hotline at (925) 
779-6140. 
 

Engineering & Development Services 

 Almondridge East Subdivision 8880, an 81-unit single family home development by 
KB Homes, located between East 18th Street and Oakley Road, east of Phillips 
Lane and west of the State Highway 160:  Staff is reviewing plot plans for ongoing 
new home construction.  Staff provided a punch list for offsite improvement bond 
reduction. 

 Buchanan Crossings Shopping Center, a 103,139 square foot commercial center on 
a 13.5-acre site located at the northwest corner of Somersville Road and Buchanan 
Road:  CVS and Grocery Outlet stores are open for business and other building 

http://www.ccwater.com/
http://www.antiochwater.com/


 

 

 

 

 

pads are in development and planning stages.  Environmental clearances and 
USBR permitting requirements for the Phase 2 development are in progress.  Staff 
is processing a request for reimbursement for Somersville Road widening. 

 City Sports Club, located at 5001 Lone Tree Way:  Building and parking lot 
construction is nearing completion. 

 City-owned cell sites, various locations:  Staff is performing site visits and review of 
land leases, 100% construction drawings, consent letters, photo-sims and related 
technical reports and materials for equipment upgrades. 

 DeNova Homes Mixed Use Project at Hillcrest Ave./Wildflower Dr.:  Application for 
mixed use project consisting of 9.5 acres commercial, 8 acres multi-family, and 2.2 
acres single family development.  The Planning Commission discussed DeNova’s 
PDP-15-01 application on August 19th.  The developer has been reaching out to the 
neighborhood for input into the project.  An application with an updated site plan is 
anticipated later in February or March. 

 Laurel Ranch, a 186-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located 
at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4:  Staff is 
reviewing the final development plan and preparing project conditions of approval.  
Staff is working with the developer to reduce illegal trespassing on the unimproved 
site. 

 Nelson Ranch Subdivision 6893, end of Wildhorse Road:  Staff will perform site 
inspection in response to developer’s request for warranty bond release. 

 Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located 
west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4:  Staff is processing the 5th 
submittal map and plan checks. 

 Taco Bell, 1706 ‘A’ Street:  The new restaurant is now open for business.  Staff is 
working with developer to restrict left-turns into business from “A” Street. 

 The Vineyards at Sand Creek, a proposed 641 unit housing development located on 
Sand Creek Road between Heidorn Ranch Road and Hillcrest Avenue:  The 
tentative map has been approved by Planning Commission and was approved by 
the City Council at their on February 9th meeting. 

 Aviano, approved 533 unit housing development located west of the current 
terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, east and north of Dozier-Libby Medical High School:  
Staff is working with developer on park extension.  First phase of construction 
documents have been submitted for 1st review. 

 
Capital Improvements Division 

 Water Main Replacement at Various Locations:  D&D Pipelines is installing the new 
pressure regulating station on Hillcrest Avenue between Arzate Lane and East 18th 
Street.  Bacteriological testing of the systems is being performed on recently 
installed water facilities on Sunset Drive and West Lake Court. 

 West Antioch Creek Channel Improvements:  Contra Costa County Public Works 
Real Property Division is negotiating terms with the State of California’s 23rd District 
Agricultural Association pertaining to land acquisitions within the footprint of the 



 

 

 

 

 

Contra Costa Fairgrounds.  Staff is scheduled to meet with the U.S. Army Corps of 
Engineers and U.S. Fish and Wildlife to discuss federal permitting in mid-February. 

 Fulton Shipyard Road Sewage Drainage Station:  JD Partners has completed 
construction of the new facility. 

 Water Treatment Plant Disinfection Improvements:  The 30-day review period of the 
project’s CEQA document began February 3rd.  Staff is reviewing the 90% draft 
project plans and specifications provided by CDM Smith. 

 Cathodic Protection Assessment:  JDH Corrosion Consultants, Inc. continues to 
field test existing cathodically protected water facilities throughout the City. 

 Water Treatment Plant Electrical Upgrades:  TJC and Associates is analyzing the 
existing electrical facilities at the Water Treatment Plant. 

 Country Hills Drive and Vista Grande Drive Water Main Replacement:  Construction 
bids were publically opened on January 12, 2016.  The lowest responsive bid was 
received from A-S Pipelines, Inc., in the amount of $983,690.  The City Council 
awarded the project to A-S Pipelines, Inc. at the February 9th meeting. 

 2015 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant:  JD Partners completed the 
construction of 27 new curb ramps along Bluerock Drive and West Tregallas Road 
and is working on new ramps along San Joaquin Avenue.  The City Council will 
consider the final acceptance of the project at the February 23rd meeting. 

 Transportation Impact Fee Study:  Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to 
finalize the land use forecasts and the transportation improvement list and network 
to be used in the traffic model.  The final draft Fee Study will be presented to the 
City Council for public review and comments in May 2016. 

 Prewett Water Park Improvements:  RHAA is under contract for the design of the 
final improvements at Prewett Water Park.  Staff received the project permit 
approvals from the County Health Department and the Fire Department.  RHAA has 
submitted the final design plans and specifications of the spray ground and the 
playground facility.  The bid packages for both projects are expected to be out for 
bid in February 2016; construction is expected to be completed by September 2016. 

 North East Annexation Infrastructure Improvements:  Staff is drafting a Request for 
Proposal for consulting services to provide engineering services and to prepare 
preliminary plans, estimates and studies for the planning and the design of 
infrastructure improvements needed to serve the newly annexed Area 1 and 2B. 

 2016 Transportation Development Act (TDA) Grant:  MTC is soliciting applications 
for 2016/2017 TDA grants for Pedestrian and Bicyclist improvement projects.  The 
City Council approved a resolution of support for the $130,000 grant funding 
application at the January 12th meeting; the Parks and Recreation Commission 
approved a resolution of support at their January 21st meeting.  The grant 
application includes funding for curb ramp upgrades to meet ADA requirements, 
installation of new sidewalks at needed locations and for bicyclist improvements 
along Cavallo Road, “A” Street, “G” Street, Putnam Street and Carpinteria Drive. 

 Traffic Signal Improvements at Wild Horse Road/Folsom Drive and W. Tenth 
Street/L Street:  Staff is preparing plans and specifications for a new traffic signal at 



 

 

 

 

 

Wild Horse Road/Folsom Drive and a traffic signal modification at W. Tenth Street/L 
Street.  The bid package is expected to be out for bid in April 2016. 

 Staff received 13 statements of qualifications and proposals from traffic engineers, 
civil engineers and landscape architects/planners for on-call services and the L 
Street Path to Transit Corridor.  Staff will be reviewing the documents and 
determine if interviews are necessary. 

 
Water Treatment Plant 

 Cleaned Solar Bees out on the municipal reservoir.  Solar Bees circulate the water 
in the reservoir; cleaning the Solar Bees prevents weeds from restricting the 
circulation. Also cleaned the staff gage on the tower.  This is reoccurring and 
ongoing. 

 Cleaned the Acti-Flow units, pumps and tube settlers. 

 Started the arch flash study.  Powered down all electrical units at both “A” and “B” 
plants and inspected all electrical breakers, types of wires and heaters. 

 Installed new 24 volt power supply units to both the leak detectors 
 
Water Distribution 

 Water crews had 269 stops for water service including disconnections. 

 Water crews had a total of 72 USA tickets completed for utility location. 

 Meter reading has started for the month of February and is on schedule. 

 There were four drought notices issued this week. 

 The State Water Board has Extended Emergency Water Conservation Regulations 
through October 2016. 

 Water crews continue to monitor water meters, conservation and usage at all City 
buildings and parks. 

 Water Distribution personnel continue to respond to drought hotline inquiries. 

 Water field techs responded to customer calls regarding water related issues city 
wide. 

 Water crews replaced a 1” water service on Cats Eye Street. 

 Water crews prepped a 12” water main for valve installation at the water treatment 
plant. 

 Water crews repaired two 8” main valves on Knollpark Circle. 

 Water crews repaired an 8” main valve on Sycamore Drive. 

 Water crews replaced a valve on Shady Lane. 

 Water crews installed a water sample station on St. Andrews Way. 

 Water crews performed preventative maintenance on fire hydrants city wide. 

 Water staff hauled off green waste for recycles, as well as cleaned up debris at the 
city’s Fulton yard. 

 Central Stores staff continues to remove graffiti from Amtrak platform and Fulton 
Shipyard Rd. boat ramp areas. 

 Central Stores staff removed household items and trash from Fulton Shipyard Rd. 
boat launch facility parking lot. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Central Stores staff assisted Facilities Maintenance with removal of office furniture 
that was replaced at Police Dispatch. 

 Central Stores staff ordered and received parts for a reduced pressure assembly for 
Prewett Family Water Park. 
 

Public Works Operations – Parks and Landscape 

 Playground and Park Safety Inspections:  Completed at Almondridge, Country 
Manor, Deerfield, Hillcrest and Meadowbrook Parks. 

 City Park:  In the process of renovating the soccer field turf.  Sealed the tot-lot 
surface to protect and prolong its useful life, and installed a new sand digger for the 
sandbox. 

 Delta Diamond:  In the process of renovating the baseball field turf for field 
improvement. 

 Meadowbrook Park:  Installed a new basketball net. 

 Nelson Ranch Park:  Installed a new basketball goal. 

 Park Water Reductions:  The water is off for all City parks except City Park. 

 Tree Removal Permits:  No Tree Removal Permits were issued. 

 Irrigation:  Repaired 27 irrigation leaks on City property. 

 Leaf Removal:  Hillcrest rights of way, Laurel Rd. medians. 

 Roadside Spray:  Indian Hills trail, Hidden Glen areas (zone 4544), Almondridge 
trails, Deerfield corridors, and behind Lowes. 

 Spot Spray:  Lone Tree, James Donlon, Contra Loma, and Hillcrest medians. 

 Debris Removal:  Marina. 

 Removal of Dumped Christmas Trees:  Citywide. 
 
Public Works Operations – Street Maintenance 

 Graffiti Abatement:  Removed graffiti from City property in numerous areas. 

 Signs:  Replaced 57 existing signs due to poor reflectivity and installed No Parking 
signs and 20 Minute Parking signs on the north side of 2nd St. west of K St. to L 
St. 

 Debris:  Picked up 12 yards of debris in the City right of way. 

 Potholes:  Filled 77 potholes. 

 Parks Division:  Weather permitting, crews continue to assist the Parks Division 
with their annual pre-emergent weed spraying. 
 

Public Works Utilities – Collections Division 

 Calls for Sewer Service:  Received and responded to three calls for service from 
the public.  Responding crews televised 735 linear feet of public sewer laterals 
connecting to the City’s sewer system. 

 Sewer Mains:  Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 26,054 linear 
feet of sewer main lines. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning:  The route schedule is under review to increase 
inspection frequency of identified ‘hot spots’ and integrate a proactive preventative 
cleaning schedule for the ‘hot spots.’ 

 Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP):  Crews repaired three laterals that 
were severely damaged requiring immediate repair.  Crews televised 21 lateral(s). 

 Manhole Inspection Program:  Crews inspected 78 manholes.  Manholes are 
inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure 
for future maintenance and rehabilitation.  We are updating the program and 
processes for integration in our computerized maintenance management system. 

 Sanitary Sewer Overflow (SSO) Reduction Program:  Staff is working on formal 
inspection criteria to inspect manholes in rural areas.  The use of “SMART 
Manholes” in strategic areas will be utilized that will alert leadership staff within the 
division of potential SSOs.  This program will also address the need for locking 
mechanisms. 

 Closed Caption Televising (CCTV):  Crews televised 7,415 feet of sewer main 
lines.  The CCTV Preventative Maintenance crew inspects sewer mains to identify 
the condition and causes of blockages and SSOs. 

 National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES):  Crews removed 67 
yards of trash and debris and 38 shopping carts from various creeks and channels.  
Inspected and cleaned one spillway with one yard of debris removed from storm 
trash racks.  Inspected and cleaned 100 linear feet and removed 1 yard of debris 
from v-ditches.  Cleaned up four yards of illegal dumping.  These activities ensure 
the City meets the Federal Clean Water Act requirements of municipalities 
discharging storm water into waterways.   
 

Public Works Operations – Fleet Division 

 Preventative Maintenance: 15 services on City vehicles as scheduled. 

 Unscheduled Repairs:  55 unscheduled, necessary repairs to City vehicles. 
 

Public Works Operations – Municipal Marina 

 New Occupancy:  The Marina responded to three berthing enquiries and gave one 
facility tour. 

 Website:  The new Marina website is attracting web traffic with over 34 new views 
this week and over 2,710 total views.  View the new Marina website at:  
http://ci.antioch.ca.us/antioch-marina. 

 Maintenance:  Removed hyacinth and debris from the Marina basin.  Removed 
fiberglass overheads on the north and south gate and replaced with new carbon 
fiber overheads. 

 The Marine Science institute’s vessel, the Robert G. Brownlee is back for 2016, 
offering educational tours for local school children.  The educational tours focus on 
the California Delta ecology and Delta specific species.  For more information, 
please see their website at: http://www.sfbaymsi.org. 

 Dolphin Charters has returned to Antioch Marina for this season’s bird watching 
tours along the California Delta.  Offering a daily cruise for bird enthusiasts, this 

http://ci.antioch.ca.us/antioch-marina
http://www.sfbaymsi.org/#!shoreside--ship-facilities--amenities/c23pg
http://www.sfbaymsi.org/


 

 

 

 

 

popular excursion provides opportunities to view the diverse bird population of the 
California Delta.  More information at: http://www.dolphincharters.com. 

 Advertising and Outreach:  Approved advertisements placed in Yachtsman 
magazine reaching over 40,000 boaters.  Craigslist advertisements placed in Bay 
Area, Stockton, Sacramento, Monterey, and Santa Cruz listings.  Advertising 
current fuel prices on Craigslist and the Marina website.  Advertising annual boat 
launch ramp passes for $100 on Craigslist. 

 
Public Works Operations – Facility Maintenance Division 

 Police Department:  Arranged office furniture in the dispatch area and in process of 
replacing the employee gate circuit board.  Also, replaced two interior exit lights in 
the main building and replaced lights in the shooting range area. 

 City Hall:  Replaced the light switch on third floor and repaired a toilet in the men’s 
bathroom on second floor. 

 Fulton Shipyard:  Repaired the electrical gate. 
 

GIS 

 Collections Clean Out Data Editing:  Continuous. 

 Collections Lateral Data Editing:  Continuous. 

 Service Address Data Editing:  Continuous. 

 Water Treatment Plant Facility Map:  65% complete. 

 Water Distribution Data Updates:  85% complete. 

 City Street Sign Inventory Location Editing:  Complete and up-to-date. 

 City GIS Imagery Update testing with latest aerial imagery. 
 

 
POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES 
 

 On 2/10/16 at 3:36 am, at approximately 12:06 am, officers responded to Antioch 
Church Family located at 55 E 18th St on an alarm call.  Officers discovered the 
church had been burglarized.  A subscriber came out and boarded up the point of 
entry.  At approximately 3:36 am, we responded back to the church on another 
alarm call.  The previous point of entry was accessed again.  During the search with 
the police K9, the K9 alerted to a closed and locked door.  The door was forced 
open which caused minor damage.  This time we located 43 year old Danny 
Jimenez inside the church.  Jimenez was arrested without incident and booked into 
county jail.  The original subscriber did not answer his phone and no other 
subscribers were available.  The after hours board up company was called and 
arrived a short time later. 

 On 2/9/16 at 11:05 pm, an officer contacted a subject inside a parked vehicle near 
331 Sunset Dr.  The subject was identified as 32 year old Rodney Tallent.  A 
computer check revealed Tallent had two no bail warrants for his arrest.  Tallent 
was arrested without incident and subsequently booked into county jail. 

http://www.dolphincharters.com/


 

 

 

 

 

 On 2/9/16 at 10:25 pm, officers responded to Auto Center Dr and SR4 on a report of 
a traffic collision with CHP detaining one subject.  Officers arrived and contacted 50 
year old John Saavedra.  Saavedra displayed signs and symptoms of being under 
the influence of a controlled substance.  Saavedra was identified as the driver and 
subsequently arrested without incident.  Saavedra was later booked into county jail. 

 On 2/9/16 at 8:40 pm, 19 year old Jasmine Zazi entered the JC Penney store and 
selected nearly $500 worth of cosmetic items and exited the store without making 
any attempt to pay for them.  As Zazi exited the store, she was confronted by the 
store loss prevention officer.  As the loss prevention officer tried to detain and escort 
Zazi back into the store a struggle ensued and Zazi sprayed the loss prevention 
officer in the face with pepper spray.  Another customer assisted the loss prevention 
officer and they were able to detain Zazi until officers arrived.  Zazi was arrested 
and later booked into county jail. 

 On 2/9/16 at 12:25 pm, 28 year old Brendon Dyer was stopped after the vehicle he 
was driving was seen doing donuts while in the funeral procession for our recent 
homicide. A warrant check revealed a felony warrant for narcotic sales and Dyer 
was taken into custody without incident and sent to county jail. 

 On 2/9/16 at 12:02 pm, APD received several calls of subjects using and selling 
narcotics in the parking lot of the La Bonita Market at 1068 Sycamore Dr. Upon 
arrival, a witness pointed to Peppertree Way saying an adult male with a pony tail 
just left the parking lot carrying a large bag of suspected narcotics. An area check 
was conducted and 31 year old Francisco Gonzalez was contacted on Peppertree. 
He attempted to hide a large bag of marijuana but his attempts were unsuccessful. 
He was arrested and found to be in possession of over $400 in cash (mostly of 
small bills). During an interview, Francisco admitted to selling the marijuana in the 
parking lot prior to police arriving and that the marijuana located was his. His money 
was confiscated as evidence and he was sent to county jail. Francisco is also on 
probation. 

 On 2/9/16 at 3:10 am, 26 year old Marcello Guillen was driving east on Lone Tree 
Wy. and veered off the roadway at the intersection of Golf Course Rd.  The driver 
drove onto the sidewalk and up the slight embankment by Tailgaters restaurant and 
destroyed several large trees and shrubs.  The vehicle continued east on the 
embankment and came to rest on top of the Tri-Delta covered bus stop. Guillen fled 
the scene on foot but was detained a short distance away.  Guillen was determined 
to have been driving under the influence of alcohol and was not injured in the 
collision.  He was taken to a local hospital for medical clearance and booked into 
county jail. 

 On 2/8/16 at 9:59 pm, officers responded to the Economy Inn on E 18th St for a 
welfare check.  Upon arrival, they contacted 23 year old Sarah Denzer.  A computer 
check revealed Denzer had a warrant for her arrest. Denzer was cited and released 
from the scene without incident. 
 

 On 2/8/16 at 8:13 pm, an officer contacted 70 year old Barbara Cantrell in front of 
the Executive Inn on E 18th St.  The officer obtained consent to search Cantrell and 



 

 

 

 

 

located methamphetamine in her purse.  Cantrell was issued a misdemeanor 
citation and released from the scene. 

 On 2/8/16 at 8:26 pm, the victim was sitting in his car in the Wal-Mart parking lot 
when he was approached on the passenger side by an unknown male with a gun.  
The male ordered the victim to unlock the passenger door and then sat down in the 
vehicle.   The victim was robbed at gunpoint of his earrings, necklace, and iphone 
and then pistol whipped on the back of his head.  The male then exited the vehicle 
and left towards Lone Tree Wy.  The victim drove home and then got a ride to a 
local hospital. The incident was reported when the victim arrived at the hospital. 

 On 2/7/16 at 9:21 pm, officers responded to Wal-Mart on Lone Tree Wy on a report 
of a shoplifter in custody.  When the officer arrived, he contacted 21 year old 
Miranda Gallagher who was being detained in the security office.  During his 
investigation, the officer located 2 grams of heroin and 6 syringes on her person.  
Gallagher was cited and released from the scene. 

 On 2/7/16 at 11:08 pm, officers responded to the 4600 block of Silvercrest Ct on a 
report of multiple subjects trespassing into a vacant property.  Officers arrived and 
contacted several people inside the vacant home including 39 year old Jason 
Labrecque.  A computer check on Labrecque revealed he had a no bail warrant for 
his arrest.  Labrecque was arrested and booked into county jail without incident. 

 2/7/16 at 7:23 pm, dispatch received several calls of numerous shots fired in the 
area of Hidden Glen and Hillcrest Avenue.  Upon arrival there were several people 
standing out front of a home in the 4400 block of Hidden Glen Drive who all advised 
they hadn't seen anything and were not entirely cooperative.  We located two 
different areas where groups of shell casings were located.  We recovered 8-.45cal, 
3-9mm, and 16-.40 cal casings at the scene.  We were unable to locate any victims 
or property damage at the scene.  Local area hospitals were notified and to date no 
victims have shown up at the hospital. 

 On 2/7/16 at 6:32 pm, officers contacted 48 year old Paul Lomeli at the Executive 
Inn.  A check revealed he had an outstanding warrant for his arrest.  While 
searching Lomeli incident to arrest, officers found him in possession of 
methamphetamine and a concealed knife on his person.  Lomeli was booked into 
county jail. 

 On 2/7/16 at 1:01 pm, dispatch received a call from an anonymous caller stating 
there was a subject making threats to a male who was inside of a vehicle parked in 
front of Bank of America on Somersville Rd. Officers arrived on scene and located 
22 year old Akeem Kiante still at the driver's window of the victim's vehicle. He was 
detained after admitting to have marijuana and a knife. During an interview, officers 
learned the victim and his family were in the area driving when Akeem followed 
them to the bank parking lot. Akeem insisted they had a vehicle collision and 
demanded money from the victim for the alleged collision. Akeem brandished a box 
cutter knife while making threats towards the victim. The victim gave Akeem $200 
cash because he was scared that Akeem was going to hurt him and his family. 
Akeem was arrested and found to be in possession of the $200, knife and 



 

 

 

 

 

approximately 3 oz of marijuana. He was booked in county jail. The money was 
returned to the victim. 

 On 2/7/16 at 5:01 am, officers were southbound Auto Center at the Highway 4 
on/off ramp behind a vehicle at the red signal light.  The light turned green and the 
vehicle did not move.  As the light cycled to red the vehicle still had not moved.  
Upon activating the emergency lights, the driver drove through the intersection 
against the red signal light and collided into a street light pole.  The driver, 56 year 
old Wilford Hooper, was not injured but was under the influence of alcohol.  Hooper 
was uncooperative and refused to submit to field sobriety tests or a chemical test.  
A search warrant was granted to obtain Hooper's blood sample.  Hooper has a 
lengthy history of DUI's and other crimes.  Hooper was later booked into county jail. 

 On 2/7/16 at 1:00 am, officers contacted 36 year old Gabrielle Cobos in the Wells 
Fargo parking lot at 18th St and A St.  It was determined Cobos had a no bail 
warrant for his arrest from an APD 2014 Robbery case.  Cobos was arrested and 
booked into county jail without incident. 

 On 2/6/16 at 11:00 pm, an officer conducted a traffic stop in the area of Cook St and 
MacCauley St for a traffic violation. The officer learned the driver, 21 year old 
Lafayette Maurice Davenport, had a warrant from a 2015 APD narcotic sales case.   
Davenport was arrested without incident and booked into county jail. 

 On 2/6/16 at 9:09 pm, the victim arrived home and parked in her parking stall in the 
2400 block of Sunny Ln.  She noticed a silver Hyundai stopped on Mahogany Wy.  
Two males exited the car and approached her.  As they got closer she noticed that 
they were both armed with handguns.  She jumped back into her vehicle and locked 
the doors. Both males started hitting her windows and yelling at her to get out of the 
car.  She was able to reverse her vehicle and drive out of the complex.  The males 
ran back to their car and chased after the victim for a short distance.  Officers 
arrived on scene quickly but were not able to locate the responsible vehicle. 

 On 2/6/16 at 9:07 pm, an unknown male entered Dollar General at 20 W 10th St, 
brandished a handgun at the clerks, and demanded money from the registers. One 
of the clerks opened her register and the responsible grabbed the entire cash tray.  
The responsible then fled the store and was last seen running west bound on W 
10th St.  The responsible was not located. 

 On 2/6/16 at 8:14 am, APD Volunteers (VIPs) were in the area of Crestview Dr and 
Aster Dr when they observed a male subject sleeping behind the wheel of a vehicle 
that was parked on the curb. The VIPs reported their findings to dispatch. Officers 
responded to the call and recognized the driver of the vehicle to be 30 year old Alvin 
Crane. The vehicle was still in drive, the doors were locked and Crane had his foot 
on the brake. They woke Crane who was disoriented and began reaching around in 
the car as it started to roll forward. An officer broke the passenger window and 
unlocked the doors. The other officer was able to open the driver's door and place 
the vehicle in park as it came to rest against a chain link fence. Officers attempted 
to pull Crane from the vehicle but he resisted their efforts. They eventually pulled 
him from the vehicle were he continued to resist on the pavement. He was 
eventually taken into custody after additional cover officers arrived. Crane was very 



 

 

 

 

 

intoxicated and transported to county hospital for medical clearance and then 
booked into county jail.  

 On 2/6/16 at 12:31 am, the victim arrived home from work and pulled his vehicle 
into the garage in the 1700 block of Springwood Way.  As the victim exited his 
vehicle, two unknown males approached him in the driveway.  Both males were 
armed with black semi auto firearms.  The males ordered the victim to give them his 
money.  In the process one of the responsibles pulled the victims gold necklace 
from his neck.  The victim gave the responsibles all the cash he had on him.  Both 
responsibles fled on foot in an unknown direction.  The victim was not injured during 
the robbery. 

 On 2/5/16 at 9:31 pm, officers were dispatched to 412 K Street on a report of an 
unwanted guest.  Upon arrival, officers contacted 45 year old Anthony Davis on the 
couch.  Davis was found to be in possession of 9mm ammunition, a glass pipe and 
suspected methamphetamine.  Davis is a convicted felon.  He was booked at APD 
and later sent to county jail. 

 On 2/5/16 at 8:30 pm, officers responded to a reported carjacking with shots fired in 
the Rite Aide lot on East 18th St and a subject down in the lot. At the same time, 
calls came in of a collision a block away in which a white minivan had struck 
multiple parked cars and came to rest in the yard of a residence on West 17th St. 
Upon arrival at Rite Aide, 37 year old Leo Lopez was contacted and reported he 
had been pistol whipped and his van was stolen. When officers arrived on scene on 
West 17th St and found Lopez's van in the front yard of a residence with the driver 
deceased from multiple gunshot wounds. Lopez admitted he went to the Rite Aide 
on East 18th St to meet with a subject he normally buys prescription pills from. He 
heard someone knock on his van’s window and unlocked the door thinking it was 
his dealer. The male got in and pistol whipped Lopez. Lopez jumped out of his van 
once he realized he was being robbed. The male fled in the van through the lot 
towards A St. Lopez pulled a gun he had concealed and opened fire at the male, 
striking him, as he drove through the parking lot. The male succumbed to his 
injuries and crashed the van into parked cars and a residence on West 17th St. 
Lopez showed officers where he had hidden his gun and had a large amount of 
cash on him. He was brought to APD and interviewed by Detectives. Lopez was 
later booked into county jail. 

 On 2/5/16 at 5:48 pm, an officer attempted to stop 40 year old Scott Lee on a 
motorcycle in the area of Amber Dr and Cavallo Rd.  Lee failed to yield to the 
officers’ red lights and siren and quickly accelerated. The officer did not pursue Lee 
due to safety conditions but was able to keep Lee in his sights from a distance. The 
officer later discovered Lee was stuck in the mud near the railroad tracks on 
Hillcrest Ave and Sunset Dr.  Lee was contacted and arrested without incident.  
After performing field sobriety tests, Lee was placed under arrest for DUI and 
resisting arrest.  Lee was booked at APD and later sent to county jail. 
 

 On 2/5/16 at 5:13 pm, officers were dispatched to 1625 A Street for a report of 
subjects drinking and loitering.  Officers contacted 33 year old Gary Kennedy in 



 

 

 

 

 

front of the location.  He was found to have an outstanding felony warrant for auto 
theft.  During a search of Kennedy's person, officers located a 6 inch fixed blade 
knife concealed in his waistband.  Kennedy was taken into custody without incident 
and sent to county jail. 

 On 2/5/16 at 2:51 pm, 22 year old Emma Guido carjacked a vehicle from Century 
Plaza in Pittsburg and fled towards Delta Fair Blvd.  She ran a red light at Delta Fair 
Blvd at Century Boulevard and hit a vehicle broadside that was travelling eastbound 
on Delta Fair Blvd. Two people in the vehicle she hit were transported to a local 
hospital for complaint of pain. Guido attempted to flee the scene on foot but was 
apprehended by a Pittsburg PD officer.  Pittsburg PD requested we take the 
accident report and PPD took the arrest of Guido for the carjacking. APD completed 
a traffic collision investigation. 

 On 2/5/16 at 1:56 pm, an officer recognized 27 year old Robert Lay driving on 
Sycamore Dr and knew he had a felony warrant for his arrest.  He conducted a 
traffic enforcement stop and contacted Lay and 22 year old Angela Dieteman.  A 
records check of Dieteman showed she had a felony warrant out of San Benito 
County also.  Both were arrested and sent to county jail. 

 On 2/5/16 at 1:50 am, 22 year old Brianna Robertson and 23 year old Omar 
Jimenez were contacted during a vehicle stop. Robertson was arrested without 
incident on an outstanding burglary warrant from Alameda County. Jimenez had an 
open bottle of Crown Royal in his lap. He refused to identify himself to officers and 
was booked into county jail and later cite released once his identity was verified. 

 On 2/4/16 at 11:09 pm, 45 year old Jeffrey Mittelbusher was stopped for vehicle 
code violations. He pulled to the right and immediately jumped out of and fled on 
foot. Mittelbusher was caught after a short foot pursuit and attempted to pull away 
and get up. Officers were able to quickly take Mittelbusher into custody. He was 
medically cleared at a local hospital and then booked into county jail. 

 On 2/4/16/at 4:19 pm, a male wearing a black hoodie covering his head, walked into 
the KFC at 2410 Mahogany Wy and approached the counter.  There were several 
people in the business at the time as he approached the cashier.  The male 
brandished a pistol and told the cashier not to look at him.  He told the cashier to 
hand him everything from the register.  The suspect then ran out of the business 
and east on Mahogany Wy.  An area check was conducted with negative results. 
Most of the witnesses were unaware a robbery had occurred when questioned. 

 On 2/4/16 at 7:15 am, the victim walked into her kitchen at the 200 block of W 17th 
St and found an unknown male adult inside of the residence.  The male charged the 
victim and threw her to the ground and punched her right hand causing two of her 
nails to break off. The victim was able to grab a clothes iron and hit the suspect with 
it. The suspect fled out of the residence and ran northbound on D Street.  An area 
check was conducted and the suspect was not located.  The scene was processed 
for evidence. 
 
 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 
Calls for Service and Arrest Data: 

*Time Period:        02/04/16 00:00:00 – 02/09/16 

23:59:59 

  

   

  

Number of Calls for 

Service: 1,412 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Case Reports: 248 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Arrests: 73 

  

  

  

   

  

  Felony: 

 

30   

  Misdemeanor: 

 

42   

  Infraction: 

 

1   

     

  

Arrests with 

DUI charge: 

 

4   

  

   

  
*Due to holiday schedules, this report is for 6 days only. 

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.  

 

 
CITY MANAGER’S NOTES 
 
Administrative Services Director Nickie Mastay and I attended the monthly Contra Costa 
Public Managers Association meeting is Walnut Creek today.  Topics discussed included 
compliance issues that cities must address under the federal Affordable Care Act, also 
known as Obamacare, and the potential county-wide transportation tax measure. 
 
 


